### AGREEMENT

between

### THE CITY OF SHELTON

and

THE SHELTON POLICE UNION, INC.

July 1, 2016 through June 30, 2019

## **Table of Contents**

Preamble	. 2
Article I – Recognition	2
Article II – Union Security, Dues Deduction	2
Article III – Employee Rights and Representation	2
Article IV – Management Rights	3
Article V – Union Business Leave	4
Article VI – Work Week	4-5
Article VII– Overtime	6-7
Article VIII – Court Time	7
Article IX – Private Duty Work	7-9
Article X – Scheduling Paid Time Off	9
Article XI – Holidays	9-10
Article XII – Vacations	10-11
Article XIII – Sick Leave	11-14
Article XIV – Wages	14-15
Article XV – Education Incentives	15-16
Article XVI – Funeral Leave	
Article XVII – Promotions	16
Article XVIII – Retirement	16
Article XIX – Group Insurance	17-19
Article XX – Uniforms &.Equipment	19
Article XXI – Seniority	20
Article XXII – Probationary Period	20-21
Article XXIII – Military Leave	21
Article XXIV – Grievance Procedure & Arbitration	21-22
Article XXV- Performance Evaluations	22
Article XXVI – Physical Fitness	22-24

# Table of Contents (continued)

Article XXVII – Substance Abuse Prevention	24
Article XXVIII – General Provisions	24-25
Article XXIX – Stability of Agreement	25-26
Article XXX – Duration of Agreement	26
Addendum Agreement	27-28

### PREAMBLE

THIS AGREEMENT entered into by the CITY OF SHELTON, hereinafter referred to as the "CITY" and the SHELTON POLICE UNION, INC., hereinafter referred to as the "UNION", has as its purpose the promotion of harmonious relations between the CITY and the UNION; the establishment of an equitable and peaceful procedure for the resolution of differences; and establishment of rates of pay, hours and working conditions.

### ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION

Section 1.01. The City recognizes the Union as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent for all regular uniformed and investigatory employees of the police department with authority to exercise police powers, excluding supernumeraries, school crossing guards, the Chief of Police and any employee holding the rank of captain and above and any employee acting as second-in-command of the police department.

### **ARTICLE II - UNION SECURITY, DUES DEDUCTION**

Section 2.01. All employees who are covered by this Agreement shall, as a condition of employment, remain or become a member of the Union or shall pay a union service fee as certified by the Union in accordance with the law, commencing on the thirty-second day of employment.

Section 2.02. The City agrees to deduct from the wages of all employees covered herein who voluntarily and individually authorize such deductions in writing from their wages, such dues, service fees, and initiation fees as may be fixed by the Union and allowed by law. The City will remit to the Union, on or before the last day of the month in which such deductions are made, the aggregate of amounts collected, together with a list of employees from whose salary such sums have been deducted. Such dues or service fees deductions shall continue for the duration of this Agreement and any extension thereof.

Section 2.03. In consideration of the City entering into the provisions of this Article, the Union hereby agrees that it will save the City harmless from any and all claims for damages and liabilities, including attorneys' fees and costs, by reason of carrying out the provisions of this Article.

### ARTICLE III - EMPLOYEE RIGHTS & REPRESENTATION

Section 3.01. Employees have and shall be protected in the exercise of the right without fear of penalty or reprisal, to join and assist the Union. The freedom of employees to assist the Union shall be recognized as extending to participation in the management of the Union and acting for the Union in the capacity of a Union officer or representative.

2

### ARTICLE IV - MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

Section 4.01. It is recognized that the City, through its Chief Executive, has and will continue to retain the rights and responsibilities to direct the affairs of the Department in all of its various aspects, except those specifically abridged or modified by this Agreement.

The City reserves and retains, whether exercised or not, all the lawful and customary rights, powers and prerogatives of management and all of the rights, powers and authority which the City had prior to the effective date of this Agreement Such rights include but are not limited to the following:

- A. To determine the care, maintenance and operation of equipment and property used for and on behalf of the purposes of the City, and to assign equipment including, but not limited to, take home vehicles, radios, computers, tools of the trade and office space.
- B. To plan, direct and control departmental operations and hours.
- C. To determine and/or change methods, processes, equipment and facilities;
- D. To determine the extent to which work or employment shall be increased or reduced;
- E. To select and to determine the number and types of employees required to perform the City's operations;
- F. To recruit, hire, employ, transfer, promote, assign or demote employees or to lay off, terminate or otherwise relieve employees from duty for lack of work or other legitimate reasons; to reassign for training purposes.
- G. To prescribe and enforce reasonable rules and regulations for the maintenance of discipline and for the performance of work in accordance with the requirements of the City;
- H. To suspend, discharge or otherwise discipline employees;
- I. To determine job content and job classification;
- J. To insure that the incidental police duties connected with departmental operations, whether enumerated in job descriptions or not, shall be performed by employees;
- K. To establish contracts or sub contracts for municipal operations in accordance with current labor law.
- L. To determine the methods, processes, means and personnel necessary for providing police service, including the increase or diminution or change of operations or police equipment, in whole or in part, including the introduction of any and all new, improved, automated methods or equipment, the assignment of employees to specific jobs, the determination of job content and/or job duties, to determine and/or change methods processes, equipment and facilities.
- M. To develop and administer the Police Department budget.

#### ARTICLE V - UNION BUSINESS LEAVE

Section 5.01. Two members of the Union Negotiating Committee shall be granted leave from duty with full pay for all meetings between the City and the Union for the purpose of negotiating the terms of the contract when such meetings take place at a time during which such members are scheduled to be on duty.

Section 5.02. The President, or his designee, and the grievant shall be granted leave from duty with full pay for all meetings between the City and the Union for the purpose of processing grievances, when such meetings take place at a time during which such employees are scheduled to be on duty. This also applies to attendance at arbitration hearings.

Section 5.03. The president and two (2) members of the union, as may be designated in writing by the union, shall be granted leave from duty with full pay for union business, such as attending arbitration, labor conventions and educational conferences, provided that the total leave for the bargaining unit for the purpose set forth in this section shall not exceed nine (9) working days in any fiscal year. Such leave may be taken in half days.

<u>Section 5.04.</u> The Union's business representative shall be permitted to visit the police department provided such visits do not interfere with the operation of the department.

### **ARTICLE VI - WORK WEEK**

Section 6.01. The regular work week shall consist of forty (40) hours per week, five (5) eight (8) hour days, followed by two (2) days off repeated throughout the work period and thereafter, including a thirty (30) minute lunch break. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the following regular schedule shall apply to employees assigned to the patrol division and other employees as designated by the Chief of Police: Four (4) days on, followed by two (2) days off repeated throughout the work period and thereafter, including a thirty (30) minute lunch break. Patrol supervisors work 8.25 hours per day, reporting 15 minutes before the start of their shift; patrol officers work 8 hours per day. This patrol schedule results in from 1946 hours to 2,007 hours worked per year and a fluctuating number of hours worked per week. However, it is agreed that employees working this schedule shall be paid a fixed salary bi-weekly on the basis of forty (40) hours per week with the hourly rate calculated by dividing the annual salary by 2,080 hours.

The following work periods are established: For patrol sergeants and officers -24 days; for the investigative unit -14 days; for all others -7 days.

- A. At the discretion of the Chief of Police, individual Shift Commanders holding the rank of Lieutenant or above may work a 5-2 schedule (ordinarily Monday-Friday five consecutive days as determined by mutual agreement). Exceptions to these work schedules may occur with the written agreement of the Chief of Police and the Union President or their designees.
- B. All lieutenants, all personnel assigned to investigative work and other special assignments and sergeants not assigned to the patrol function shall work hours as assigned by the Chief of Police or designee. Those assigned to outside state or regional organizations shall work a flexible schedule depending on the needs of that organization.

- C. The Chief of Police or designee may assign supplemental shifts at his discretion, subject to the shift bid procedure.
- D. An employee's regular days off or work hours shall not be changed during the work period without the expressed approval of the employee or for the purpose of avoiding the payment of overtime. This provision does not apply during the transition of employees from one platoon to another due to shift bidding or to changes in hours or days off for training.

Section 6.02. Employees of the same rank may exchange assigned work shifts with each other but only after receiving the express written approval of the Chief or his designee and provided that the fulfillment of all exchange arrangements is a matter between the employees without City or Union involvement.

Section 6.03. Employees assigned to patrol shall bid their shifts every four (4) months for shift assignments to commence in January, May and September. Probationary employees do not bid shifts. The Chief of Police may make changes in individual shift assignments where circumstances require such changes for the good of the Department. Such changes shall not be made in an arbitrary and capricious manner.

#### Section 6.04. Minimum Staffing.

- A. The Department shall have the following minimum staffing: Day and midnight shifts four (4) motorized patrol officers, plus one supervisor holding the rank of sergeant or above; afternoon shift five (5) motorized patrol officers, plus one supervisor holding the rank of sergeant or above. When more than one supervisor is on duty, the additional supervisor does not reduce the number of motorized patrol officers required. However, once the shift has started, any supervisor may assume motorized patrol on a temporary basis. An officer on a light duty assignment shall not count toward minimum staffing unless assigned to perform the essential functions of a patrol officer assigned to a regular patrol sector in a patrol car/truck). Effective July 1, 2016 the minimum staffing for the day shift shall increase to five (5) motorized patrol officers plus one supervisor.
- B. Effective July 1, 2016, shift vacancies of one (1) hour or less may not be filled provided the shift staffing is not more than one patrol officer below minimum.
- C. When the City assigns on duty patrol officers to complete the practical portion of firearms qualification training, such officers shall not count toward shift minimum during the training period and the shift minimum staffing levels may be reduced by one during the training period. If, during the training period, the shift supervisor recalls any officer from the range to respond to calls for service and the officer does not have sufficient time to clean his/her weapon before responding, the range officer, at the officer's request shall issue a clean and serviceable firearm to the officer for temporary use. The officer shall return the temporary firearm as soon as he/she is able to clean his/her firearm.

#### **ARTICLE VII - OVERTIME**

<u>Section 7.01.</u> All hours worked in addition to the regularly scheduled hours described in Section 6.01 of this Agreement shall be paid at one and one-half (1-1/2) times the employee's applicable hourly rate unless such work is covered by another specific Section of this Agreement or any other written agreement between the City and the Union.

Section 7.02. There shall be no compensatory time in lieu of overtime except as follows: Lieutenants, detectives and any personnel not assigned to the patrol division may elect compensatory time off in lieu of overtime pay at the appropriate overtime rate. Such compensatory time may be accumulated to a maximum of 24 hours except that lieutenants may accumulate up to 40 hours. The City reserves its right to pay employees for accumulated compensatory time in lieu of granting time off.

Section 7.03. The City shall post the schedule at least three (3) days prior to the schedule taking effect. The schedule shall be for a minimum of seven (7) days except for the patrol schedule which shall be for no less than twelve (12) days.

Section 7.04. Scheduling Overtime. In the event the need arises to call someone in on the schedule for more than three hours, the shift supervisor shall check the posted Availability List to determine which officers are available and will call a replacement from that list. Once the Availability List has been exhausted, the City may order in required personnel in reverse department seniority order. There shall be separate availability lists for supervisors (Sergeants and Lieutenants) and for patrol officers. Supervisory positions must be filled by supervisors; patrol positions must be filled by patrol officers. Employees who have signed the Availability List shall be offered the first right of refusal of overtime by seniority in the following order:

First, employees on off duty days for the whole shift. Priority will be given to those assigned to the shift where the vacancy occurs, then to those assigned to the other shifts by seniority;

Second, employees working on shift and going off duty for the first half of the vacant shift;

Third, employees working on shift and coming on duty for the second half of the vacant shift.

Supervisors (lieutenants or sergeants) who have signed the Availability List shall be offered the first right of refusal of overtime by department seniority in the following order: First - patrol sergeants; Second - patrol lieutenants; Third - sergeants assigned to other divisions.

When shift vacancies of less than three hours must be filled, the Availability List procedures do not apply. Employees who are working the contiguous shift will be assigned to stay over or come in early. If all such employees refuse the assignment, the number required will be ordered to work by reverse department seniority

No employee shall work more than 17 consecutive hours or 17 hours in a 24 hour period (including private duty work) except for emergencies.

<u>Section 7.05.</u> Nothing herein shall prevent the City from utilizing and scheduling supernumeraries and/or auxiliary officers for work not normally performed by members of the bargaining unit.

<u>Section 7.06.</u> Errors in scheduling employees for overtime work shall be corrected through the assignment of future overtime. Employees shall not be paid for overtime hours not actually worked.

Section 7.07. Employees called back to duty for hours not contiguous with the start or the end of their regular work shift shall be compensated for the following minimum number of hours at the applicable overtime or compensatory time rate: for court time and for one departmental staff meeting each month, two (2) hours; for training, two (2) hours; for any other duty, three (3) hours.

### **ARTICLE VIII - COURT TIME**

Section 8.01. An employee shall receive compensation at time and one-half from the City for the time spent in court or at a deposition and in traveling to and from court or deposition location when the employee is off duty (i) when the employee is summoned to testify in any criminal proceeding or (ii) when an employee is summoned to testify in his capacity as a police officer in a civil action. Any reimbursement the employee receives from the state or from any party in the civil action shall be turned over to the City. There shall be a two hour minimum, to include travel time. Any on-duty time shall be deducted from the minimum. To be eligible for compensation, the employee must file a written report with the Chief of Police or designee stating the length of time the employee was required to be in court or at a deposition and accompanied by a copy of the subpoena or other similar document.

Section 8.02. In the event an employee is selected to serve on jury duty, the City will pay the employee in full for each day served on jury duty when such duty is performed on a day the employee was scheduled to work provided the employee has proof of attendance. In the event an employee receives compensation through the courts for jury duty, when the employee is being compensated by the City, such employee shall sign over the payment to the City.

#### ARTICLE IX - PRIVATE DUTY WORK

<u>Section 9.01.</u> All employees shall be given at least four (4) hours advance notice of private duty work opportunities where practicable.

Section 9.02. Scheduled private duty work shall be posted and distributed to employees on a fair and equitable rotating basis in accordance with the following procedure:

- A. Employees who are available and willing to work private duty will make known their specific availability by signing a "Schedule of Availability for Private Duty Work" to be posted in the Department.
- B. Private duty work will be first assigned to the employee who is available for an eight (8) hour assignment and who has been charged with the lowest number of hours of private duty work.
- C. If no employees as described in Section B. above are available for or accept assignment, employees who are available for less than eight (8) hours of private duty work will be assigned to work the private duty with employees who have been charged with the lowest number of hours of private duty work being given the first opportunity for the assignment.
- D. Employees shall have the option of declining private duty work, and, in such case, shall be charged with the number of hours of the job declined as if the employee had accepted the job.

In the event an employee who is assigned private duty work reassigns the work, the employee shall be charged with the amount of hours he was scheduled to work. Reassignments shall be offered first to employees on the availability schedule with the lowest number of hours of private duty work. If no employee accepts, reassignments may be offered to any available employee. Any reassignment of private duty must be reported prior to duty to the Chief or designee.

E. If no employees of the Shelton Police Department are available for the private duty work or if available employees refuse the private duty work, employees may be ordered in by the Chief or designee. First order in shall be from the availability list by lowest number of hours. If no employee has signed the availability list, order in shall be by reverse seniority among patrol officers.

Section 9.03. An employee who accepts a private duty assignment and thereafter cannot work the assignment is responsible to provide his own substitute. The employee who originally accepts the work and all subsequent substitutes will be charged for the hours of the job. The employee who works the job will be paid. Notwithstanding the foregoing, an employee who leaves a private duty assignment because of illness or other legitimate reason shall be paid for the hours he actually served on such assignment, and any employee who replaces him shall be paid for the remaining hours of such assignment.

<u>Section 9.04.</u> Errors in scheduling employees for private duty work shall be corrected through the next assignment of future private duty jobs. Employees shall not be paid for private duty hours not actually worked.

Section 9.05. The rate for employees working on private duty assignment shall be one and one-half (1-1/2) times the hourly rate at the top step of the Patrol Officer's Salary Schedule. Assignments shall be scheduled for a minimum of four (4) hours, except for private duty for the City of Shelton or the Shelton Board of Education, which shall continue to be scheduled for a minimum of three (3) hours. Any portion of an hour worked shall be considered one (1) full hour for pay purposes. Notwithstanding the foregoing, private duty worked for the City of Shelton or the Shelton Board of Education shall be paid at one and one-half (1-1/2) times the employee's regular hourly rate. Adjustments to the time and one-half (1-1/2) rates for private duty shall be effective as soon as possible after this Agreement is signed and shall not be retroactive.

Section 9.06. Because of the substantial expense in implementing and maintaining the "MERF Fund B" pension plan, a surcharge shall be added to the cost of private duty work. The surcharge shall be a percentage of the private duty hourly rate to be implemented each August 1st and calculated as follows:

Total prior fiscal year annual contribution by the City to "MERF Fund B" (including but not limited to amortization payments, assessments for plan administration, and the payments made as a percentage of annual earnings) divided by the prior fiscal year payroll for police MERF participants.

When the pension surcharge is adjusted, the City shall provide information to the Union indicating the basis of the calculation. The City may add an additional five percent (5%) surcharge to the private duty hourly rate to cover the cost of administering the private duty work assignments and other fringe benefit costs such as workers' compensation.

#### 8

<u>Section 9.07.</u> New full-time employees shall be placed on the private duty list with the highest number of hours as of the date the employees are eligible to work private duty, i.e., when they have completed the field training program and have been approved by the Training Supervisor.

Section 9.08. Employees shall receive a minimum of four (4) hours' pay for private duty work, as set forth in Section 9.05, if the job is cancelled within ninety (90) minutes of the starting time

#### ARTICLE X - SCHEDULING PAID TIME OFF

Section 10.01. With the exception of paid leave days requested because of personal illness or injury or for illness or injury of an immediate family member for whom the employee is the primary care giver or for death of a relative covered by the funeral leave article, for paid time off to be granted, employee requests must be submitted to the Chief of Police or designee at least 48 hours in advance or as otherwise provided in this Agreement. In the case of an emergency, this notice requirement may be waived at the discretion of the Chief of Police or designee.

Section 10.02. All paid time off must be scheduled in full day increments, except compensatory time, personal days and union business leave which may be scheduled in 4 hour increments. Paid leave for personal illness or injury shall be charged in one hour increments.

<u>Section 10.03.</u> No more than 3 patrol officers and 1 patrol supervisor per shift will be allowed paid time off at the same time, provided, however, this limitation may be waived by the Chief of Police or designee if, by granting the time off request, no additional overtime cost for the City will result.

Section 10.04. For the purposes of this Article, paid time off is defined as all leave with pay including, without limitation, union business leave, holidays, vacation, sick and personal leave days, compensatory time, and funeral leave. Leave for short and long term disability and work-related injury leave are excluded.

### **ARTICLE XI - HOLIDAYS**

Section 11.01. The following days shall be observed as paid holidays:

New Year's Day	Good Friday	Veterans Day
Martin Luther King's Birthday	Memorial Day	Thanksgiving Day
Lincoln's Birthday	Independence Day	Christmas Day
Washington's Birthday	Labor Day	

Section 11.02. In addition to the holidays listed in Section 11.01, employees shall be eligible for two (2) floating holidays off each year. Employees may schedule and take their floating holidays, upon at least 48 hours notice and with the permission of the Chief of Police or designee. There shall be no payment in lieu of floating holidays.

Section 11.03. Holidays (other than floating holidays) which occur between January 1st and June 30th shall be taken before July 1st. Any employee who has not taken such days off shall, during the month of July, be paid at his regular hourly rate for each holiday not taken. Holidays (other than floating holidays) which occur between July 1st and December 31st shall be taken before January 1st.

Any employee who has not taken such days off shall, during the month of January, be paid at his regular hourly rate for each holiday not taken.

Section 11.04. Employees assigned to work the following holidays shall be paid at time and one-half and receive a future holiday off: Memorial Day, Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Day, and New Year's Day.

<u>Section 11.05.</u> In the event an employee is on authorized sick leave, injury leave, or any other authorized extended leave with pay (other than vacation), the employee shall be credited only for those holidays which occur in the first 60 calendar days of the leave.

### **ARTICLE XII - VACATIONS**

Section 12.01. Employees shall be granted time off with pay for vacations according to the following schedule:

- A. Two (2) weeks after one (1) year of service.
- B. Three (3) weeks after six (6) years of service.
- C. Four (4) weeks after twelve (12) years of service.
- D. Five (5) weeks after eighteen (18) years of service.

Section 12.02. An employee's service for vacation purposes shall be based on the employee's most recent date of hire as a regular police officer.

Section 12.03. The vacation period shall be July 1st to June 30th of each fiscal year.

Section 12.04. An employee who voluntarily leaves or is retired from service shall be paid the total sum of his unused vacation and holidays earned.

<u>Section 12.05.</u> In the event of death of an employee, the employee's accrued vacation and holiday allowance shall be paid to his beneficiary or beneficiaries.

Section 12.06. The scheduling of vacations shall be as follows:

- A. All vacation scheduling is subject to the approval of the Chief of Police or designee. Granting of vacation requests is subject to the limitations stated in Article X Scheduling Time Off.
- B. Vacations shall be requested prior to the fiscal year by April 30th in order of seniority in order to have priority. Vacations requested after that date shall be granted by the Chief of Police or designee on a first-come, first-served basis.
- C. The granting of three (3) or more weeks consecutively to an employee entitled to the aforementioned weeks is dependent upon the requirements of the work load of the department.
- D. Each employee may schedule up to 10 individual days of vacation each year and employees eligible for 5 weeks vacation may schedule up to 15 individual days of vacation each year. No more than 5 individual days may be requested with 48 hours notice; the remainder must be requested in advance of the work schedule being posted.

10

E. Employees who will accrue an additional vacation week during the fiscal year based on their date of hire (under section 12.01), shall be permitted to take that vacation in advance of their anniversary date of hire during the fiscal year in which it would be earned. Should an employee take this advanced vacation time and leave employment prior to their anniversary date, the employee shall be liable for repayment to the City of that time and may be subject to a wage garnishment from their final wages up to the amount of the advance which shall not exceed five working days.

Section 12.07. Employees may carry over up to two weeks of unused vacation. Unused vacation shall be automatically carried over into the next fiscal year; however the unused vacation that is carried over shall not exceed two weeks. There is no payment in lieu of vacation except pursuant to Sections 12.04 and 12.05 above. Any employee who is on authorized sick leave, injury leave, or any other authorized extended leave with pay (in excess of thirty (30) calendar days) shall continue to earn vacation, provided, however that, upon return to work, the employee shall not be eligible in any given year to take more vacation days than those which he is entitled under section 12.01 above plus up to two weeks of carried over vacation.

### ARTICLE XIII - SICK LEAVE

### Section 13.01. Non-Job Related Disability Benefits.

- A. <u>Definition</u>. Disability benefits are designed to provide cash income to any employee who is totally disabled by a non-job related injury or illness or pregnancy, and is therefore prevented from performing the duties of his or her occupation. The date of disability shall be the first day the employee was unable to report to work due to disabling illness or injury. Successive periods of disability separated by less than three (3) calendar months are considered as the same disability when the illness or injury rendering the employee disabled remains the same. A return to work light duty on either a full-time or part-time basis shall not alter the original date of disability.
- B. <u>Eligibility.</u> To be eligible for disability benefits, an employee must have completed twelve (12) months of continuous employment by the City and must be a full-time employee and, unless otherwise indicated in any sub-section of Section 13.01, must present medical documentation substantiating the total disability which is acceptable to the Chief or designee. If the documentation is not acceptable, then the case shall be referred to a physician designated by the City for final determination. When there is a conflict between the opinion of the employee's physician and the opinion of the physician selected by the City, a third medical opinion shall be obtained by referring the employee to a physician jointly designated by the employee's physician and the City's physician. The third medical opinion shall prevail. If the determination of eligibility for disability benefits is delayed, the employee shall be paid at the applicable disability rate until a final determination is made.
- C. <u>Absences of Five (5) or Less Consecutive Work Days For Probationary Employees.</u> A probationary employee shall be paid for five (5) days of absence due to illness or injury in each calendar year without medical documentation substantiating the illness or injury. Any other days of absence due to illness or injury shall be paid at the discretion of the Chief of Police or designee, provided the employee has submitted acceptable medical documentation substantiating the illness. Sick days not used do not accumulate from year to year. As used in this sub-section 13.01 C., "illness or injury" shall be limited to:

- 1. Illness or injury, except where directly traceable to employment by an employer other than the City of Shelton.
- 2. When the employee is required to undergo medical, optical, or dental treatment and only when this cannot be accomplished on off-duty hours.
- D. Sick Days For Regular Employees.
  - 1. In January of each year, regular employees shall be credited with 12 sick days. Sick days may be taken without advance notice for personal illness or injury or for illness or injury of an immediate family member for whom the employee is the primary care giver; sick days may be taken as personal days subject to the limitations in the Scheduling Time Off Article; sick days may also be used on a pro rata basis to supplement the short term and long term disability benefits described in sub-sections E. and F After the end of the year, unused sick days will be paid at 100% in January.
  - 2. In the calendar year in which probationary employees complete their probationary period, they are credited with five (5) sick days as of January 1<sup>st</sup>. On their first day as regular employees, they will be credited with up to seven (7) additional sick days, pro-rated at the rate of one (1) day for each month remaining in the calendar year. Employees completing probation on or before the 15<sup>th</sup> of the month will receive pro-rata sick day credit for that month. Accordingly, employees who complete probation between January 2<sup>nd</sup> and June 15<sup>th</sup> shall receive seven (7) additional sick days. After June 15<sup>th</sup>, additional sick days are credited as follows:

June 16th through July 15th	-	6 days
July 16 <sup>th</sup> through August 15 <sup>th</sup>	-	5 days
August 16th through September 15th	- 2-	4 days
September 16th through October 15th	-	3 days
October 16th through November 15th	-	2 days
November 16th through December 15th		1 day
December 16 <sup>th</sup> through December 31 <sup>st</sup>	-	0

### E. Short Term Disability.

- 1. Short term disability shall apply to any extended absence for illness or non-job related injury of more than five (5) consecutive work days.
- 2. On the 6<sup>th</sup> consecutive work day of any absence for non-job-related illness or injury and for a maximum duration of 26 weeks, weekly benefits will be paid in the amount of sixty-six and two-thirds percent (66-2/3%) of normal weekly straight time earnings provided the employee is under the care of a licensed physician.
- F. <u>Long Term Disability.</u> Employees who, after twenty-six (26) weeks, are totally and permanently disabled and are unable to perform their own job or any other occupation or trade to which they are suited by reason of education or training shall be eligible to receive a long term disability benefit which shall be equal to fifty percent (50%) of their normal monthly straight time earnings at the time of their disablement less any payments for which they are

eligible from Social Security and any other insurance or pension plan to which the City has contributed. Employees shall be eligible for long term disability benefits for the length of their total disablement up to the date the employee qualifies for a normal or disability retirement under MERF B. Eligibility for Long Term Disability benefits is determined by the City's insurance company after the employee has submitted a completed application to the insurance company. The City shall provide the required forms in a timely fashion.

- G. Those employees with a sick leave bank accumulation under the prior program as of February 29, 2000 shall retain their sick leave bank and may use the days, on a pro-rata basis, to supplement the short term and long term disability benefits described in the foregoing subsections E. and F. Any sick leave accumulation remaining at termination shall be paid as follows:
  - Employment terminated by retirement or death, 50%;
  - Employment terminated by discharge, 0%;
  - Employment terminated for any other reason, 25%.
- H. <u>Termination of Employment Due to Inability to Work.</u> After one year from the date of disability (both job-related and non-job-related), if an employee is unable to provide medical evidence satisfactory to the City that he is able to return to his position and fully perform his job duties or if, in the opinion of a physician selected by the City, the employee is deemed unable to return to work and unable to perform his job duties, the City may terminate the employee. When there is a conflict between the opinion of the employee's physician and the opinion of the physician selected by the City, a third medical opinion shall be obtained by referring the employee to a physician jointly designated by the employee's physician and the City's physician. The third medical opinion shall prevail. In the event the employee does not report for the required medical evaluations, the employee may be terminated and such termination shall be deemed to be for just cause. Termination of employment under this provision shall not affect the City's obligation, if any, to continue to pay benefits pursuant to Sections 13.01 F. and 13.02.

### Section 13.02. Workers' Compensation Supplemental Benefits.

- A. If an employee hired before May 1, 1984 loses time because of injury sustained in the line of duty for which he is entitled to compensation under the Workers' Compensation Act, he shall receive benefits equal to normal full pay for the period of disability, with the City making up the difference in the amount of such compensation received and the normal amount of weekly pay.
- B. An employee hired on or after May 1, 1984 who is absent because of an injury sustained in the line of duty for which he is entitled to compensation under the Workers' Compensation Act, not including benefits payable under Section 7-433c, shall receive the difference between normal base pay and the amount of the workers' compensation benefit for the period of disability not to exceed one (1) year. The employee's sick leave account shall not be charged for days of absence due to work-related injury except that, after one (1) year, the employee may at his option continue to receive full pay and his sick leave account shall be charged on a pro-rata basis.

<u>Section 13.03. – Return to Duty Certification.</u> To return to duty after any work-related injury or illness and after a non-work-related injury or illness resulting in an absence of four (4) days or more, an employee must provide a satisfactory fitness for duty note from the employee's treating physician to the Chief of Police or designee who, in the case of absence of two calendar weeks or more shall forward the physician's note to the City's Administrative Assistant. The City reserves the right to obtain a second opinion concerning the employee's fitness for duty. In the case of conflicting medical opinions, the procedures of Section 13.01 B. shall apply. The employee may also be required to provide a fitness for duty note in the event the Chief of Police or his designee believes there has been improper use of paid sick leave.

### ARTICLE XIV - WAGES

	Effective 7/1/2016 (2.25%)	Effective 7/1/2017 (2.5%)	Effective 7/1/2018 (2.75)
Patrolman			
Until Certification*	\$58,722	\$60,190	\$61,845
Upon Certification*	\$61,661	\$63,202	\$64,940
Over 2 Years	\$64,735	\$66,354	\$68,179
Over 3 Years	\$69,926	\$71,674	\$73,645
Over 4 Years	\$73,127	\$74,955	\$77,017
Patrolman 1 <sup>st</sup> Class	\$74,054	\$75,905	\$77,992
Detective			
Until < 1 year	\$75,322	\$77,206	\$79,329
1 year	\$77,516	\$79,454	\$81,639
Sergeant			
Until < 1 year	\$80,749	\$82,768	\$85,044
1 year	\$84,393	\$86,503	\$88,882
Lieutenant	\$91,058	\$93,334	\$95,901

Section 14.01. The following wage schedules shall apply during the term of this Agreement:

\*Certification is defined to include completion of the department field training program.

Any advancement on the salary schedule is subject to satisfactory job performance.

#### Section 14.02.

- A. A sergeant assigned to be in charge of the detective bureau shall be paid Two and One-Half Percent (2-1/2%) above his/her rate while in that assignment.
- B. Patrol officers who have completed fifteen (15) years of continuous service shall receive a "first class" designation and insignia.

C. Patrol Officers assigned to the Valley Street Crime Unit, to any State/Regional or similar under cover or investigative unit or to the Detective Bureau in an investigative position to include TAD and Youth Officer shall be paid Two Percent (2%) above his/her rate while in that assignment.

Section 14.03. Employees on the payroll on their anniversary date and on each anniversary date thereafter for so long as the employees remain in an active employment status, shall receive longevity pay payable in the pay period after their anniversary date in the following amount for continuous service as of their anniversary date.

10 <sup>th</sup> and 11 <sup>th</sup> year	\$250
12 <sup>th</sup> and 13 <sup>th</sup> year	\$300
14 <sup>th</sup> and 15 <sup>th</sup> year	\$350
16 <sup>th</sup> and 17 <sup>th</sup> year	\$400
18 <sup>th</sup> and 19 <sup>th</sup> year	\$450
20 <sup>th</sup> and 24 <sup>st</sup> year	\$500
25 <sup>th</sup> & beyond	\$550

Section 14.04. A shift differential of \$1.05 per hour shall be paid to each employee for all hours worked during shifts which begin between and including the hours of 3 P.M. and Midnight. An employee who works on a regularly scheduled shift that runs beyond 5 p.m. will be paid this shift differential for time worked from 5 p.m. onward. This shift differential shall not be payable to employees who are held over beyond the end of their regular shift unless they are held over to fill a position on a subsequent shift for which shift differential is payable. The shift differential shall increase as follows: Effective July 1, 2016, \$1.20 per hour.

#### **ARTICLE XV - EDUCATION INCENTIVES**

<u>Section 15.01.</u> <u>Continuing Education.</u> The City shall provide the following assistance to full-time employees in reimbursement for the expense of tuition and books incurred by employees enrolled in job-related educational courses:

A maximum of twelve hundred dollars (\$1,200.00) each calendar year per employee.

This tuition assistance is subject to the following limitations:

- A. Courses must be sponsored by a college or university accredited by a recognized regional or national accrediting association.
- B. Courses must be taken for credit towards a degree in Police Science, Criminal Justice or Law Enforcement or other related field.
- C. Correspondence courses are excluded; however on-line courses will be covered if all other requirements are met.
- D. Courses must be completed with a grade of B or better.

- E. The employee must obtain approval from the Chief of Police and from the Administrative Assistant or designee before enrolling in the course. Certification by the Chief of Police that the course is job-related is required.
- F. Upon completion of the course, the employee must forward a transcript of grades along with tuition invoices and text book receipts to the Personnel Office. Fifty percent (50%) of the tuition and text book costs shall be paid by the City, subject to the \$1,200 calendar year maximum.

<u>Section 15.02.</u> <u>Incentive Pay.</u> The following sums shall be paid once each year to employees for completion of a degree in Police Science, Criminal Justice, or Law Enforcement or closely related field from a college or university accredited by a recognized regional or national accrediting association:

Associate's Degree - \$350.00 Bachelor's Degree - \$700.00 Master's Degree - \$800.00

To be eligible for incentive pay, an employee must present a certified copy of the college transcript recording his receipt of the degree. To receive incentive pay, the employee must have presented his transcript prior to January 1st for payment in the following fiscal year.

#### ARTICLE XVI - FUNERAL LEAVE

<u>Section 16.01.</u> Leave of five (5) working days with pay, contiguous with the date of the funeral, shall be granted in the event of the death of an employee's spouse, child or parent.

<u>Section 16.02.</u> Leave of three (3) working days with pay, contiguous with the date of the funeral, shall be granted in the event of the death of the following:

Brother-in-law	Sister-in-law	Parents-in-law
Brother	Sister	Any relative domiciled
Grandparents	Grandchild	in the employee's household

Section 16.03. Employees are not eligible for overtime or private duty assignments on their scheduled work days when they are on funeral leave.

### **ARTICLE XVII - PROMOTIONS**

Section 17.01. Promotions will be made in accordance with the provisions of the Merit System of the City of Shelton. Promotional opportunities will be posted with sufficient time to prepare for the examination and a list of study materials will be provided. Challenges to the promotional testing results shall be in accordance with Section 29.03A.

#### **ARTICLE XVIII - RETIREMENT**

<u>Section 18.01.</u> The City agrees that effective July 1, 1980 employees shall be covered by the Municipal Employees Retirement Fund B in place of prior pension plan coverages.

#### 16

### ARTICLE XIX - GROUP INSURANCE

<u>Section 19.01.</u> The City agrees to provide the following group health and life insurance programs for all employees and their eligible dependents:

### A. Health Insurance

- 1. **Base Plan** POE with \$15/\$30/\$45 Prescription Drug Co-Pay Plan, \$25 PCP/Specialist, \$75 ER, \$50 Urgent Care, \$150 Outpatient Surgery, \$300 Hospital Admission. For the Base Plan, employees shall pay, by payroll deduction, 8% of the premium cost, effective July 1, 2016.
- 2. **Mail Order Program:** Medications used to treat chronic or long term conditions for up to a 90 day supply may be filled through the MaxorPlus Mail Order Program.
- 3. **Generic Drugs:** Members will use generic drugs. Brand name drugs (whether preferred or non-preferred/listed) will be covered by the City's insurance program only if the physician indicates in a prescription that a brand named drug is required due to medical reason (i.e. allergy, drug interaction, duplicate therapy, food interaction, IV compatibility).
- 4. **International Drug Provision** Employees may elect to use the City of Shelton International Prescription Drug Plan for the brand name maintenance medications listed on the SheltonMeds customized drug list. Co-pays will be waived for purchases using this program.
- 5. **Optional Plans** Employees who elect to be covered under any other health insurance plan offered by the City shall pay the difference in premiums between the optional plan and the amount contributed by the City for the Base Plan described in Section 19.01 A.1. above when the premium amount for the optional plan is greater than the premium amount for the Base Plan.
- Section 125 Plan. As soon as possible after the Agreement is signed, the City shall 6. implement and maintain a "Section 125" Salary Reduction Agreement which shall be designed to permit exclusion from taxable income of the employees' share of health insurance premiums. The City makes no representations or guarantees as to the initial or continued viability of such a Salary Reduction Agreement, and shall incur no obligation to engage in any form of impact bargaining in the event that a change in law reduces or eliminates the tax exempt status of employee insurance premium contributions. So long as the City makes a good faith effort to comply with this paragraph, the Union and any employee shall not make any claim or demand, nor maintain any action against the City or any of its members or agents for taxes, penalties, interest or other cost or loss arising from a flaw or defect in the Salary Reduction Agreement, or from a change in law which may reduce or eliminate the employee tax benefits to be derived therefrom. This waiver on the part of the Union shall not extend to acts which may be committed by the City or its agent(s) other than the furtherance of the I.R.C. Section 125 plan.

- B. Life Insurance Each employee shall be covered by a group term life insurance policy in an amount equal to two (2) times the employee's straight time annual earnings with a minimum of Twenty Thousand Dollars (\$20,000). On January 1st of each year, the amount of insurance for that year shall be determined by rounding off to the nearest thousand an amount equal to two (2) times the employee's straight time earnings on the prior December 31st. This benefit is reduced by 50% when the employee reaches age 65.
- C. **Dental Plan** Individual employee coverage shall be provided by the City at no cost to the employee. One hundred percent (100%) of the premium for dependent coverage, if elected, shall be paid by the employee by way of payroll deduction. The City shall give advance notice to the Union of the new premium rates whenever such rates are adjusted.
- D. Retirees shall be given the opportunity to continue to participate in the health insurance described in Section 19.01 A. at the City group rate to age of eligibility for Medicare and such premiums shall be paid by the retiree in advance on a monthly basis. This option shall be offered to the retiree one time only and must be elected as of the date of retirement. If the retiree fails to pay the monthly premium as required by the City, the insurance shall be cancelled and shall not be renewable. If the City's insurance carrier does not allow retirees to participate at City group rates, the City shall not be required to provide any insurance coverage to the retiree. The surviving spouse of an employee who dies while employed shall also be given the opportunity to participate in the health insurance plan at his or her own expense under the same conditions as set forth for retirees in this subsection D. The surviving spouse of an employee who has retired shall be eligible for this option provided the surviving spouse was married to the employee as of the employee's retirement date and was enrolled in the medical plan at the time of the retiree's death.
- E. If, as of the date of retirement, the employee has elected the option described in Section 19.01
  D. above, the City shall pay Sixty Percent (60%) of the monthly premium for the retiree and spouse or Seventy-Five Percent (75%) of the monthly premium for the retiree only, subject to the following conditions:
  - 1. At retirement, the employee has completed at least twenty-five (25) years of continuous service as a police officer with the City or is at least age 55 and has completed at least fifteen (15) years of continuous service as a police officer with the City. Employees who qualify for a disability pension under MERF and who have at least 15 years of continuous service with the City will be eligible for the post-retirement health insurance benefit.
  - 2. The employee's retirement date is on or after July 1, 2005.
  - 3. The monthly premium used to calculate the amount of the City's contribution shall be the monthly premium for the Base Plan or the monthly premium for the alternative plan in which the retiree is enrolled, whichever is less.
  - 4. The City's contribution toward the monthly premium shall end when the retired employee becomes eligible for Medicare or when the retired employee dies, whichever first occurs.

5. At any time, retired employees may elect to waive post-retirement health insurance benefits in order to receive a monthly payment equal to the City's cost for the retiree health insurance benefit. A retiree with spouse must waive health insurance for both. Once the waiver is made, there shall be no opportunity for the retired employee and spouse to re-enter the City plan. Payments cease when the retired employee reaches age 65.

For any employee hired on or after July 1, 2014, instead of the premium support benefit set forth above, the City shall pay Fifty Percent (50%) of the monthly premium for the retiree only, and no premium support will paid for any additional coverage (e.g., retiree and spouse). To be eligible for this benefit, the employee must still meet the criteria set forth in subparts 1-5, above.

- F. Nothing contained in Section 19.01 above shall be construed as limiting the City's right to change insurance carriers, provided the level of benefits obtained from the new carrier is comparable to the level of benefits supplied by the former carrier.
- G. The City shall permit employees to waive health insurance coverage and shall pay the employee \$2,500 each year that medical insurance is waived and \$200 each year that dental insurance is waived as provided for under a separate agreement between the City and the Union attached as an addendum.

#### **ARTICLE XX - UNIFORMS & EQUIPMENT**

Section 20.01. The City shall provide an annual clothing and cleaning allowance pursuant to the following schedule: Effective July 1, 2016, \$850. Employees shall expend the clothing allowance for items of clothing and equipment, including but not limited to uniforms, leather items, uniform patches, and flashlight batteries, which have been approved by the Chief of Police.

Section 20.02. Any change in the uniform initiated by the City and required to be complied with immediately shall be paid for by the City. "Required to be complied with immediately" means that the item must be purchased before the next clothing allowance installment is paid. However, in the event the cost of the item exceeds the clothing allowance installment, the employee shall not be required to comply with the change until two clothing allowance installments have been paid.

<u>Section 20.03.</u> Annual clothing and cleaning allowances shall be paid quarterly in January, April, July and October of each year. Employees who have worked no hours in the quarter immediately preceding the payment date shall not be eligible for the payment.

### ARTICLE XXI - SENIORITY

Section 21.01. Department seniority shall be based upon length of continuous service as a sworn regular officer from the date the employee was officially appointed as a regular officer to the department. Whenever more than one employee is appointed to the department on the same day, the department seniority of each employee as it relates to others appointed on the same day shall be determined by the relative position of each employee on the list of those eligible for appointment. The City shall provide the Union with a list of employees and their department seniority subject to verification by the Union.

Section 21.02. Rank seniority shall be based upon the length of continuous service in a given rank from the date the employee was appointed to the given rank. Whenever more than one employee is appointed to a given rank on the same day, the rank seniority of each employee as it relates to others appointed on the same day shall be determined by each employee's department seniority.

Section 21.03. Seniority shall not be broken by vacations, sick leave, suspension, military leave, any other authorized leave of absence, or layoff of twelve (12) months or less.

Section 21.04. Employees who resign or who are discharged for just cause shall lose all seniority.

Section 21.05. Any employee who is promoted or assigned to a non-bargaining unit position in the Shelton Police Department shall be permitted to return to a bargaining unit position and rank in accordance with this Article and with department seniority credit for all continuous years of employment in the Shelton Police Department. No other bargaining unit member shall be demoted or laid off as a result of such employee's re-entry into a bargaining unit position.

Section 21.06. Department seniority shall prevail for sworn police personnel exercising preferences for vacations, holidays, and private duty work, if hours worked are equal. Rank seniority applies to shift bidding.

Section 21.07. In the event of a reduction in force, the employee with the least department seniority in the bargaining unit shall be laid off first regardless of the division to which he is assigned. There shall be two weeks notice given in the case of a layoff. Whenever any regular member may be laid off, such member shall be afforded the opportunity of returning to his former position or rank within one (1) year from the date of lay-off before any new members are appointed. Opportunity to return to work will remain open for fourteen (14) days after written notification to a laid-off employee's last known address.

### ARTICLE XXII - PROBATIONARY PERIOD

Section 22.01. All newly appointed police officers to the regular police department shall serve a probationary period of 14 months after completion of the Municipal Police Training Program and the department's field training program. Officers who are certified police officers at the time of hire shall serve a probationary period 14 months after completion of the department's field training program.

Section 22.02. Upon completion of the probationary period as a police officer, an employee's department seniority shall date from the original date of employment as a police officer.

Section 22.03. During the probationary period, the newly hired probationary employee shall be entitled to representation by the Union but actions taken with respect to discharge or other termination for just cause shall be in the sole discretion of the Chief of Police and shall not be subject to the grievance procedure of this Agreement.

Section 22.04. Employees promoted to positions within the bargaining unit shall serve a probationary period of one (1) year. Employees who do not successfully complete the probationary period shall be restored to their former position and pay and shall have no recourse to the grievance procedure of this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE XXIII - MILITARY LEAVE

Section 23.01. Annual military leave shall be granted in accordance with state and federal laws. Copies of orders to active duty and military and pay records shall be furnished to the Chief of Police. Copies of orders to active duty, of drill schedules and of military and pay records shall be furnished to the Chief of Police when requested.

### **ARTICLE XXIV - GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE & ARBITRATION**

Section 24.01. The purpose of this grievance procedure is to establish effective machinery for the fair, expeditious and orderly adjustment of grievances. Only a complaint alleging that there has been a violation, misapplication or misinterpretation of the terms of this Agreement shall constitute a grievance under the provisions of this grievance procedure.

Section 24.02. A complaint not alleging a violation, misinterpretation, or misapplication of the terms of this Agreement shall not constitute a grievance for the purpose of this Article and shall be processed through Step 1 of this procedure, if the matter is within the administrative authority of the department to resolve.

<u>Section 24.03.</u> The following shall be the sole means for resolving complaints and/or grievances between the parties with the exception of alternative State and Federal statutory appeals procedures which are available.

### Section 24.04.

STEP #1: The aggrieved employee or employees must present the grievance in writing to the President of the Union and to the Chief of Police, specifying the circumstances and date of the grievance, within ten (10) calendar days of the event giving rise to the grievance. Within ten (10) calendar days after receiving such, the Police Chief or his designated representative, shall render his decision in writing to the aggrieved employee or his representative, if represented.

<u>STEP #2:</u> If the aggrieved employee and/or his representative is not satisfied with the decision rendered by the Chief of Police or his designated representative, within fifteen (15) calendar days thereafter, the aggrieved employee and/or his representative shall present the grievance in writing to the Mayor, or his designee. The decision of the Mayor, or his designee, shall be rendered in writing to the aggrieved employee or his representative within ten (10) calendar days thereafter.

### 21

STEP #3: If Steps 1 and 2 hereof have been complied with and a settlement of the grievance has not been effected, either the City or the Union may process the grievance to arbitration by submitting it to the Connecticut Board of Mediation and Arbitration, with a copy to the other party, within thirty (30) calendar days of the answer of the Mayor or designee. The costs of arbitration shall be borne equally by the parties. By mutual agreement, the grievance may be submitted to the American Arbitration Association. The arbitration decision shall be final and binding upon the Employer and the Union.

Time limits set forth in this Section may be waived by mutual agreement of the City and the Union.

<u>Section 24.05.</u> No employee shall be disciplined or discharged except for just cause. Any disciplinary action taken shall be appealable through this grievance procedure.

Section 24.06. The arbitrator shall not have the power to add to, subtract from or modify the provisions of this Agreement in arriving at a decision of the issue presented and shall confine his decision solely to the alleged violation of this Agreement and to the precise issue submitted for arbitration. The hearings shall be conducted in accordance with the arbitration agency's rules of procedure.

Section 24.07. Arbitration awards will not be made retroactive beyond the date of the occurrence of the event upon which the grievance is based.

### ARTICLE XXV - PERFORMANCE EVALUATIONS

Section 25.01. Employee performance evaluations shall be conducted semi-annually, with the exception of probationary employees who are evaluated more frequently. Such evaluations are not subject to the grievance procedure.

### ARTICLE XXVI - PHYSICAL FITNESS

### Section 26.01. Application of Physical Fitness Standards.

- A. All employees hired on or after July 1, 1997 shall be subject to the Departmental Physical Fitness Standards which are delineated below.
- B. Employees subject to this provision shall be tested against the physical fitness standards on or about January 1, 2000 and semi-annually thereafter.

### Section 26.02. Departmental Physical Fitness Standards.

- A. Employees shall be required to maintain appropriate age and gender fitness standards as set forth in the State of Connecticut Municipal Police Training Council Entry Level Physical Agility standards ("POST Standards", as amended). The current version is attached to this Agreement as Appendix A.
- B. In the event that an employee fails to meet the POST Standards, the employee shall be retested every three months and for each failure shall receive an incremental progressive step of discipline. The progressive discipline under this article will start with a two day unpaid suspension, incrementing at two days per progressive step, up to a maximum of ten days.

- C. An employee failing to meet the POST Standards and reasonably believing that medical reasons prevent him or her from meeting the standards in three months may request a doctor's designated physical fitness program as described in Section 26.03 below.
- D. The City may require periodic medical examinations of each employee at its expense. The frequency of the examinations shall be as recommended by the City physician in consideration of the employee's age and medical condition. The report of the examination shall remain confidential unless needed as evidence by either party as part of a contested case. Confidentiality will not extend to physical fitness plans and similar information described in other provisions of this article. The Chief of Police shall receive a report that the examination was completed and certification that the employee is capable of performing his or her duties. When the City physician recommends a corrective action (e.g., diet, exercise, etc.), the employee shall, as a condition of employment, comply with the recommended action.

#### Section 26.03. Doctor Designated Physical Fitness Program.

- A. Any employee may request a doctor designated physical fitness program. Such employee shall submit himself or herself to a medical examination by a City physician. The object of the medical exam will be to assess the employee's physical condition to 1) determine the appropriateness of the fitness standards detailed in Appendix A and 2) if necessary, to design and prescribe a medically appropriate physical fitness program designed to condition the employee to meet the standards detailed in Appendix A. Upon completion of the program, the employee shall be tested pursuant to Section 26.01.
- B. Any employee hired after July 1, 1997 who is participating in a doctor's designated physical fitness program in lieu of meeting the POST Standards will be required to follow the exercise, diet, and other recommendations of the doctor. A failure to comply with the doctor's designated program will subject the employee to increased review. The employee's non-compliance with the doctor's program will be reviewed every three months. Continued failure to comply with the doctor's recommendations shall subject the employee to progressive discipline consistent with Section 26.02 B.

<u>Section 26.04.</u> <u>Community Center Facilities.</u> The City will provide all employees of the department with the use of the physical fitness facilities at the community center during times when it is available for use by the general public for purposes of maintaining their physical fitness under this article.

<u>Section 26.05.</u> Weight Assessment for Employees Hired Before July 1, 1997. Each employee hired before July 1, 1997 shall undergo a weight assessment provided by the City. The assessment report shall be limited to a statement of the employee's ideal weight. Within 24 months of the date of the assessment report, the employee must weigh no more than 150% of his/her ideal weight. If this standard is not achieved on time, the employee must participate in a doctor designated physical fitness program until the employee weighs 150% of ideal weight or less. The program outline shall be submitted to the Chief or designee. All employees shall be followed with a weight assessment every 36 months. Weight standards will be suspended for pregnant employees during the pregnancy and for a reasonable period thereafter.

Section 26.06. No Smoking. All employees shall comply with Connecticut General Statutes as well as department policy with regards to smoking and the use of tobacco products.

Section 26.07. Reopener. In the event the State of Connecticut mandates physical fitness testing as part of the police officer re-certification process, Article 26 shall be reopened for negotiations.

### ARTICLE XXVII - SUBSTANCE ABUSE PREVENTION

<u>Section 27.01.</u> Employees shall be subject to drug and alcohol testing pursuant to the City Police Department Substance Abuse Policy for Sworn Police Officers. Any resulting disciplinary action shall be administered pursuant to current department policies.

#### **ARTICLE XXVIII - GENERAL PROVISIONS**

<u>Section 28.01.</u> Citizen complaints and internal investigations shall be processed in accordance with current department policies, rules, and regulations.

Section 28.02. An employee suspended or removed from duty may request a hearing before the Chief of Police. Such request must be made no later than forty-eight (48) hours after the employee has been notified of the suspension or removal from duty. The hearing shall be conducted at the convenience of the Chief of Police. The employee may be represented by the Union or counsel of his choosing, but not both.

<u>Section 28.03.</u> Either the City or Union shall have the right to employ a public stenographer at any meeting of the two.

Section 28.04. If an employee is to be reprimanded by a superior or Chief of Police, he shall have the right, at his request, to have present a member of the Union Executive Board.

Section 28.05. Any employee shall have the right to review, in the presence of the Chief of Police or designee, his personnel file upon written request to the Chief of Police. Each employee shall be given an opportunity to review and initial Letters of Commendation or Reprimand to be placed in his personnel file.

<u>Section 28.06.</u> The City shall give each employee, and to each new employee when he is hired a copy of this contract, an identification card and a copy of the Rules and Regulations of the Department.

Section 28.07. All parties to this Agreement shall cooperate in the enforcement of safety rules and regulations.

Section 28.08. The City shall permit the Union to have a bulletin board located in the police department for posting of notices concerning Union business and activity. The bulletin board shall be locked by secure means accessible only to the Union President or his single designee. Any designee shall be identified by written notice from the Union President to the Chief of Police. The Union will actually deliver items to be posted on the bulletin board to either the Chief of Police or the Deputy Chief or the Captain before the items are posted. Material that is inflammatory and/or derogatory may be barred from posting by the Chief of Police or the Deputy Chief or the Captain. In the event that

material of this type is barred, the Union may grieve the denial to the State Board of Mediation and Arbitration under its expedited arbitration proceedings. The City shall provide the Union with space in the police department for Union files. Provided the space is available, the Union may use the police department classroom for officially noticed Union meetings with prior notice to the Chief or designee.

Section 28.09. Clothing, watches, and eyeglasses damaged or destroyed in the line of duty shall be replaced at their reasonable value (up to a maximum of \$200 for eyeglasses, \$100 for any item of clothing, and \$100 for watches), or be repaired at City expense. Such losses must be reported immediately to the Shift Commander.

<u>Section 28.10.</u> Copies of written department directives affecting bargaining unit employees shall be sent to the President of the Union as soon as is practicable after their issuance.

Section 28.11. It is the expressed intent of the parties to provide a working environment which is as safe and as healthy as may reasonably be provided.

Section 28.12. When the context so requires, the masculine gender shall include the feminine and the feminine shall include the masculine. All references herein to the singular shall include the plural, and the plural shall include the singular.

Section 28.13. The City may provide a municipal vehicle for anyone attending any training session outside of the City of Shelton. If no municipal vehicle is available, the City shall reimburse the employee at the rate currently in effect for mileage. Mileage allowance shall be the distance between the Shelton Police Department and the training site. Employees electing to take their own vehicles rather than an available City vehicle will not be eligible for mileage reimbursement.

Section 28.14. The Chief of Police has the right to assign take home cars under policies and conditions established by the Chief of Police. For those assigned take home cars, the policies for the use of the car shall be evenly applied. Employees assigned to State Wide or Regional Law Enforcement Agencies who have vehicles provided to them by those agencies shall follow the take home car policies established by each agency.

### ARTICLE XXIX - STABILITY OF AGREEMENT

Section 29.01. This Agreement contains the full and complete agreement between the parties. Neither party shall be required to negotiate upon any issue concerning the terms and conditions of employment for the duration of this Agreement, whether or not said issue is covered in the Agreement. In the event, the parties mutually agree to negotiate upon any issue, any modification of this Agreement shall be reduced to writing, signed by the parties, and become an appendix to this Agreement.

Section 29.02. Any item not covered in this Agreement may be governed by existing written ordinances, policies, rules or regulations of the City, or by the modification of existing ordinances, policies, rules, or regulations or the adoption of new ordinances, policies, rules or regulations. Where any ordinance, policy, rule or regulation of the City is in conflict with any specific provision of this Agreement, this Agreement shall prevail.

Section 29.03. No Side Letters of Understanding or Memorandums of Agreement, other than those signed contemporaneously with this Agreement, shall be continued with the exception of the following:

- A. Memorandum of Understanding Concerning Promotional Testing Challenge Procedure dated September 18, 2003.
- B. Memorandum of Understanding Concerning Temporary Assignments to the Detective Division (TAD) signed contemporaneously with this Agreement
- C. Memorandum of Understanding Concerning the Canine Unit signed contemporaneously with this Agreement.
- Memorandum of Understanding Concerning Fitness for Duty dated August 25, 2000. D.

Section 29.04. If an Article or Section of the Agreement is declared invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, said invalidity shall not affect the balance of this Agreement.

### **ARTICLE XXX - DURATION OF AGREEMENT**

Section 30.01. This Agreement shall remain in full force and effect from July 1, 2016 through June 30, 2019. It shall be automatically renewed from year to year thereafter unless either party shall notify the other in writing not later than 150 days prior to the expiration date that it desires to modify this Agreement. In the event that such notice is given, negotiations shall begin not later than 120 days prior to the anniversary date.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have set their hand below.

FOR THE CITY OF SHELTON

Ma a tur

Mayor Mark A. Lauretti

Date: 8.30.16

FOR THE SHELTON POLICE UNION, INC.

John Napoleone, President

Date: 8-29-2016

### ADDENDUM AGREEMENT

This Addendum Agreement is entered into by the City of Shelton (the "City") and the Shelton Police Union (the "Union") and has as its purpose the establishment of a program for voluntary waiver of medical insurance to be effective July 1, 2005.

The terms of this Addendum Agreement are as follows:

- 1. On a completely voluntary basis, any employee who is enrolled in medical insurance through another source may elect to waive the medical insurance coverage provided by the City.
- 2. The procedures to elect a waiver of medical insurance coverage are as follows:
  - a. The employee must complete an appropriate waiver form and provide evidence of existing medical insurance coverage. The form and the evidence of medical insurance coverage must be completed during the May open enrollment period and submitted to the Benefits Office at City Hall.
  - b. The waiver of insurance shall be in effect for one year from the following July 1 through June 30. Once the waiver form has been filed with the City, the waiver shall continue to be in effect from year-to-year thereafter until the employee elects to reenroll in the medical insurance plan pursuant to paragraph 5 below.
- 3. An employee waiving medical insurance coverage shall be eligible for a payment of \$2,500 and an employee waiving dental insurance shall be eligible for a payment of \$200. Said payments shall be payable during August following the fiscal year for which the waiver was effective. With the exception of paragraph 4 below, this payment shall not be prorated and will be paid only if the employee maintains his/her waiver status for the entire preceding fiscal year, from July 1<sup>st</sup> through June 30<sup>th</sup>.
- 4. Newly hired employees electing to waive medical insurance coverage may do so upon commencing employment with the insurance waiver taking effect on the normal effective date for medical insurance coverage. The first August payment shall be made to the employee on a pro-rata basis.
- 5. In the event an employee who has elected to waive medical insurance coverage wishes to reinstate such coverage, the following shall apply:
  - a. Except as provided in b. below, application for medical insurance must be made during the May open enrollment period; coverage will be reinstated effective the following July 1<sup>st</sup>.

Addendum Agreement Voluntary Waiver of Medical Insurance Page 2

b. An employee who loses alternate medical insurance due to a qualifying event may request to reenroll in the City's medical insurance plan. A request for mid-year reinstatement must be made in writing to the Benefits Office at City Hall. Reinstatement of coverage shall be approved upon the employee's providing satisfactory proof of loss of alternate medical insurance coverage due to a qualifying event. The medical insurance will be reinstated as soon as the insurance provider is able to effectuate the coverage.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties and their representatives have affixed their signatures hereto.

That a how

Mark A. Lauretti, Mayor

John le

John Napoleone, President

Date: 8, 30.16

Date: 8-29-2016

### **ACLU of Connecticut**

### acluct.org

### Side Letter

Officer Michael Lewis c/o Shelton Police Department **85** Wheeler Street Shelton, CT 06484

#### Re: Physical Fitness Assessments

Dear Officer Lewis:

This letter memorializes the parties' understanding, reached during negotiations for the - successor agreement commencing in 2005, about the administration of physical fitness assessments. It was agreed that, due to a lapse in the scheduling of fitness tests and weight assessments as set forth in Article XXVI of the collective bargaining agreement, all employees hired before July 1, 2005 will receive one free pass to be applied only to the first test/assessment that is administered after July 1, 2005.

Please indicate the Union's concurrence with this understanding by signing where indicated below.

Sincerely,

and a. fund

Mark A. Lauretti Mayor

Concurred By:

Michael Lewis



29

2.

3.

#### MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING - CANINE UNIT

This Memorandum of Understanding is by and between the City of Shelton (hereinafter, the "City") and the Shelton Police Union, Local No. 4 of the Connecticut Independent Police Union (hereinafter, the "Union") and has as its purpose the statement of agreed upon terms and conditions for the continuation of the specialized Canine Unit within the Shelton Police Department. The terms of this Memorandum supersede any conflicting provisions of the collective bargaining agreement (hereinafter, the "Agreement") and apply only to the officers assigned to the Canine Unit (hereinafter, the "Handlers" and the dogs owned by the City as of the date the Memorandum is signed. This Memorandum shall have no precedent for any other specialized unit or member of such unit within the Shelton Police Department.

The terms of the Memorandum of Understanding are as follows:

1. <u>Hours of Work.</u> Unless on special assignment, each Handler works the patrol schedule, that is, a twenty-four (24) day work period of four (4) eight (8) hour work days followed by two (2) days off repeated throughout the work period and thereafter; totaling 128 work hours within the work period. In addition, the City recognizes one (1) hour per day for the care of each dog totaling twenty-four (24) hours within the work period.

<u>Compensation for Dog Care.</u> The wage for the 128 regularly scheduled hours within the work period shall be as established by the Agreement. For the twenty-four (24) hours within the work period attributable to dog care, each handler will be paid minimum wage, Federal or state, whichever is greater. The City and the Union recognize that the foregoing compensation is straight time compensation for 152 work hours within the twenty-four (24) day work period. For additional half-time due under the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act, 28 U.S.C. Section 207 (K) and regulations enacted pursuant to that act (29 CFR Section 553.230), each Handler will be credited with one-half (1/2) hour of paid time for each hour paid within the work period greater than 147 hours up to and including 152 hours. Therefore, when a Handler is paid all regularly scheduled shift hours plus one (1) hour per day caring for his dog, the paid time due for the twenty-four (24) day work period will be 2.5 hours. Any other overtime worked by the Handler will be compensated pursuant to the Overtime Article of the Agreement.

<u>Training.</u> When specialized training is required, the Handlers' regular work shift and/or work day will be adjusted as needed so that such training occurs during working hours and no additional compensation in wages or compensatory time off is earned. The Training Officer will select the training day which creates the least opportunity for overtime.

v ALY Dig

### MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING – CANINE UNIT Page 2 of 3

4. <u>Shift Bid.</u> The Handlers are exempt from normal shift bidding procedures and will be assigned by the Chief of Police or designee.

- 5. <u>Vehicle.</u> The Handlers are allowed to use a designated canine police vehicle for transport of the dogs to and from work. The canine vehicle will not be used for personal use or extra duty assignment (unless the assignment is canine related). If any Handler violates these restrictions, the Handler shall lose the privilege of using the canine vehicle for transportation to and from work. Canine vehicle mileage shall be recorded as part of each Handler's daily report.
- 6. <u>Care and Feeding of the Dog.</u> The City shall bear the expense for dog food, basic equipment, veterinary care and insurance as long as the dog is in active service.
- 7. <u>Continuation of Canine Unit.</u> The City reserves the right to eliminate the Canine Unit at any time in which case the active dogs will be retired.
- 8. <u>Retirement of the Dogs.</u> The City may retire any dog for the following reasons:

a. Age, or incapacity of the dog.

e.

b. Long term illness or incapacity of the Handler.

- c. Elimination or reduction of the canine program.
- d. Failure of the dog or Handler to maintain State Certification.
  - Modification of Federal and/or State wage and hour laws so as to render any provision of this Memorandum unlawful and result in additional cost to the City. Before eliminating the unit for this reason, the City will meet with the Union to discuss other alternatives.
- f. Any other occurrence causing the City to conclude that continuation of a dog in service is not financially feasible.

In the case of a dog's retirement, the Handler will be given the opportunity to purchase his dog from the City for one dollar (\$1.00). Upon such purchase, the handler will be responsible for all costs and any liability associated with the dog.

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING – CANINE UNIT Page 3 of 3

9. <u>Duration</u>. This Memorandum of Understanding extends to the date on which the current Agreement expires.

2017\_C\_5010

CITY OF SHELTON

CONNECTICUT INDEPENDENT POLICE UNION, LOCAL NO. 4

U. , min .

7.20.05 Date:

Date: OC.

c.

3.

4.

5.

6.

7.

Se . 1 1

### MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING - TAD

This Memorandum of Understanding is between the City of Shelton (hereinafter, the "City") and the Shelton Police Union, Inc. (hereinafter, the "Union").

The purpose of this Memorandum of Understanding is to set forth the agreement of the parties concerning temporary assignments to the Detective Division. Said agreement is as follows:

1. The City may assign police officers to general investigative work (hereinafter, referred to as "temporary additional duty" or "TAD"). This assignment shall be for an initial period of 9 months with an extension of up to 9 months based upon the needs of the department. The Chief of Police shall make the determination concerning said extension.

2. The minimum requirements to be eligible for TAD assignment are as follows:

a. The police officer must volunteer for such assignment.

b. The police officer must have a minimum of eighteen (18) months employment in the Shelton Police Department.

The police officer shall have received a recommendation for such assignment from his supervisor. Any recommendation must be accompanied by a written explanation of the basis for the recommendation.

- When a TAD assignment becomes available, the Chief of Police shall seek volunteers by posting a notice within the department for no less than ten (10) days.
- TAD assignments shall be made by the Chief of Police and rotated among those police officers who are eligible and have indicated an interest in the assignment. Unless there are no volunteers, any police officer who has received a TAD assignment shall not be reassigned to TAD until all volunteers have been given an opportunity.
- The Chief of Police, at the recommendation of the supervisor of the detectives, may reassign an employee assigned to TAD prior to the end of the period of the assignment.
- Officers assigned to TAD shall work any shift in the Detective Division.
  - Officers assigned to TAD shall be eligible for premium pay pursuant to Section 14.02 C. of the collective bargaining agreement.

6. . . V .

Memorandum of Understanding Concerning TAD Page 2

- 8. During school recess periods, at any time that school is not in session and at any other time that a patrol officer who is assigned as a School Resource Officer ("SRO") is not required to act as an SRO, the Chief of Police or his designee may assign the SRO to other duties in the police department.
- 9. For any shift that the SRO is assigned to the detective bureau, he shall receive the TAD premium.
- 10. <u>Duration</u>. This Memorandum of Understanding extends to the date on which the current Agreement expires.

In agreement to the foregoing, the parties have affixed their signatures hereto.

CITY OF SHELTON

land a. Fre

7.20.05

Date:

SHELTON POLICE UNION

Date:



**ACLU of Connecticut** 

.Tr

### acluct.org

## MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING – TEMPORARY LIMITED DUTY POLICY

This Memorandum of Understanding is by and between the City of Shelton (hereinafter the "City") and the Shelton Police Union, Inc., hereinafter referred to as the "Union" and has as its purpose the statement of agreed upon terms and conditions for the adoption of a Temporary Limited Duty Policy (Rev. 1/5/06) that is hereby attached. This policy shall be effective the date signed.

CITY OF SHELTON Mail a. Jam

SHELTON POLICE UNION

Date:

2017\_C\_5013

Date: 1.27.06

#### MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

### Concerning Promotional Testing for Captain, Sergeant, Lieutenant, and Detective

This Memorandum of Understanding is by and between the City of Shelton (the "City") and the Shelton Police Union Inc. (the "Union"). It addresses the procedure to be followed to allow candidates to challenge results on the written test given for promotional purposes.

Any candidate may challenge his/her test results within a specified time after the written test results have been issued. The City will schedule a location, date and time for the challenges to be made. Each candidate wishing to challenge the scoring on any question shall bring all of his/her study materials to the site. No notes or copies of any other material may be brought. The City will provide paper and pencil for each candidate. Each candidate will receive an individualized packet with a copy of his or her own score sheet, a correct score sheet, and a document showing the questions scored incorrect. The City will establish a defined amount of time (e.g. one or two hours) for any candidate to respond to any examination question(s) he or she believes to have been scored incorrectly. Each candidate, acting independently, must prove why the original answer should be marked correct, citing the study material. No material may be shared among candidates. There shall be no collaboration among the challengers. No one may take any material from the room during the challenge period.

Each candidate's score sheets and challenges will be sent to the testing company. The company will review and acknowledge the challenges within a stated period of time. There will be a service fee established by the company for the time and cost of reviewing the challenges. The Shelton Police Union, Inc. shall be billed for and shall pay the service fee. At the present time, the fee is \$75.00 per hour, such fee is subject to adjustment by the company. The hourly charge shall be confirmed in advance of any testing.

There will be only one opportunity for challenges. The finalized results will be presented to the City by the company after the review. If the challenge to any question is accepted as correct, all candidates who gave that answer will receive credit, an adjusted test score and notice of the adjustment.

This Memorandum of Understanding may be reopened for negotiation in the event that the City engages a new testing company.

vara m. nesteria City of Shelton.

Shelton Police Union Inc.

-18-03

9/118/03